Faculty Senate

Minutes from Meeting

April 28, 2003

Members Present:  Sanjam Ahluwalia, Virginia Blankenship, David Camacho, Jeff Carrico, Marge Conger, Charles Connell, Bill Culbertson, Jack Dustman, Marcus Ford, Barbara Gantt, Kitty Gehring, Liz Grobsmith, John Haeger, John Hagood, Pat Hays, Ed Hood, Richard Howey, Chris Johnson, Cynthia Kosso, Chunhye Lee, Marty Lee, James Leve, Barry Lutz, Wes McCalley, David McKell, Eric Meeks, Larry Mohrweis, Michael Ort, Nita Paden, Pablo Parysow, Jon Reyhner, Karen Sealander, Guy Senese, David Sherry, Jim Simmerman, Sandra Stone, Roy St. Laurent, Tom Waters, and Marsha Yowell.

Members Absent:  David Arnall, Roger Bacon, Tom DeStefano, Max Jerrell, Volker Krause, Ray Michalowski, Brian Painter, Eric Tucker, and Peter Vadasz.

Members Excused:  Jose Colchado, Mary Dereshiwsky, Joel DiBartolo, Reed Riner, and Karen Underhill.

Others Attending:  William Gibson, Astrid Klocke, Melissa Marcus, Janet McShane, John Neuberger, Lon Owen, and Charlene Wingo.

Call to Order:
Senate President David Camacho asked for approval of minutes. Motion made and seconded to approve the minutes. Motion approved. Camacho then asked for a motion to approve the agenda with a switch of items two and three. Motion made and seconded. Motion approved.

Presentation of Certificates of Recognition:
President Camacho recognized senators whose terms have expired for their years of service to the Senate.  Then Senator Marty Lee, chair of the senate scholarship committee, presented a scholarship of $500 to student Jenesa Miller.

Senate Elections:
Senator Roger Bacon handed out ballots and called for additional nominations, specifically noting that there were no candidates for the secretary position. Senator Jim Leve self nominated for the Academic Standards Council. The two candidates for vice-president addressed the senate prior to the vote. The results of the vote are: President – Chuck Connell; Vice-president Larry Mohrweis; Past President David Camacho; Treasurer – Barry Lutz; Parliamentarian – Roger Bacon; At Large Executive members – Michael Ort and Bob Yowell; Faculty Rights and Responsibilities Council – Max Jerrell, Marsha Yowell, Rich Howey, and Sanjam Ahluwalia; Academic Standards Council – Tom Waters, Nita Paden, Jon Reyhner and Jim Leve; Planning and Budget Council – Jack Dustman, Karen Underhill, Tom Waters; Nominating and Election Committee – Nita Paden, Max Jerrell, Roger Bacon, Mary Dereshiwsky, and Marty Lee.

Liberal Studies Committee By-Laws:
Senator Chuck Connell referred to a draft of the Liberal Studies Committee By-Laws, and asked for comments. Senator Roy St. Laurent commended the committee for creating a much needed draft, but noted that he had some concerns. First, he asked if the by-laws were intended to become part of the Faculty Handbook, and commented that if this is the case, they must be approved by the Senate. Second, he questioned the source of authority for the committee. Third, he questioned the relation of the liberal studies committee to the University curriculum committee, and finally, he stated strongly that the liberal studies committee should not be allowed to amend its own by-laws. A motion was made and seconded that the Senate By-Laws committee review the liberal studies committee by-laws and make a recommendation to the Senate in the fall. Motion approved. Sara Aleman thanked the Senate for the feedback and said she and the liberal studies committee will work with the Senate by-laws committee to revise the draft.
Political Activity Language Discussion:
Senator Guy Senese summarized a letter which he sent out recommending a change to the NAU human relations policy section 5.10 which reads: An employee may engage in political activity outside work hours, but shall not allow interest in a particular party, candidate, or political issue to affect his/her performance responsibilities, or relationships with co-workers or other employees. Motion was made and seconded to delete the underlined portions of the policy.  

Provost Grobsmith asked if the Senate has the authority to change the HR policy. She asked how a policy gets changed and noted that all university policy has to be approved by the President’s Cabinet. She further noted that this policy affects staff as well as faculty. Senator Dave McKell responded that he believes that it would be a recommendation to the administration, and other Senators agreed. Senator Roy St. Laurent said that while we don’t actually have the authority to change policy, it raises the question of who does create HR policy.

Senator John Hagood pointed out that ABOR policy doesn’t define political activity; ASU and U of A have no such policy. There is, however, a lot about lobbying. There are also prohibitions that apply to state employees, but university employees are exempt. He recommended that guidelines for appropriate use of e-mail be developed.

Motion approved with one opposed and four abstentions.

Assessment Committee Charter Discussion:
Marianne Nielsen submitted a draft of a charter for the committee noting that the committee is replacing a previous council. The committee was established by the Senate and must report to the Senate. She noted that we must do assessment in order to stay accredited as a University. Senator Roy St. Laurent noted that it is well-written but had a few concerns and felt it should be reviewed by the Senate By-Laws Committee. A motion was made and seconded to have this charter sent to the Senate By-laws committee for review and recommendation in the Fall. Motion approved

A syllabus format was also submitted for discussion. Roy St Laurent noted that the Curriculum Committee needs to approve this. Neilsen responded that it is on their agenda and she took it to the Graduate Council but they wanted it to go to the Senate first. A motion was made and seconded to approve the syllabus format. Provost Grobsmith asked when they are proposing that it be implemented. There was considerable confusion and discussion about terminology on the proposed syllabus and discussion of how this syllabus fits in with the many approved syllabus for various liberal studies classes. David Camacho suggested a friendly amendment that would state that implementation would not occur before Fall 2004. Nielsen noted that they had not discussed a specific implementation date. After additional discussion the motion was approved with 15 in favor, 12 opposed and 9 abstentions.

Comments from the President:
President John Haeger mentioned that a letter is going out to campus about the state of the university budget. He said that contracts will be issued in a couple of weeks. He has asked each V.P. and divisional manager to hold off on expenditures so that if the budget gets worse we could cover it. He discussed the budget in general. He said that the Governor is still asking that there be no more cuts for the universities. President Haeger thinks there will be some cuts but that they will be lower than he first thought.

Haeger also addressed the building and infrastructure issue. He said that there is a bill in the legislature that will allocate money to all three universities for research facilities that will help the Arizona economy. It would mean 5.9 million dollars to do 72 million dollars of building projects. Our situation is different from the other two universities. NAU has gotten permission to reclassify some of our currently planned building projects. It is not exactly clear how this will turn out, but if passed it could have a dramatic effect. The catch is that the money would not be appropriated until 2008 and there would be a two year period when we would not have the money to pay for the bonds. However, in 2007 and 2008 we will be paying off some bonds for resident halls, so even if the state does not allocate the funds, we would still have the money to pay. 
A question was asked about faculty salaries. Haeger said they are actively looking at this. NAU leadership have all identified it as a priority and they are trying to draft a plan for salaries for faculty and staff There are different possible plans and he noted that he has the one from the Senate. He said they won’t know how much they can commit until June. He also noted that once the administration commits to salary increases, if the budget “goes south” other things will have to be sacrificed in order to meet that commitment.
Senator Dave McKell asked the President to clarify why a faculty member was singled out for a reprimand regarding class cancellation for the teach-in relating to the war when other faculty participated and also cancelled class for the event. President Haeger turned it over to Provost Grobsmith noting that all issues related to political activity are difficult.

Provost Grobsmith said that the justification for her e-mail is that when the State pays you as a faculty member to teach classes, the parents of students and students have an expectation that you will deliver that instruction for their tax dollars. If a faculty member says that they choose not to teach their class because they want to express their support for the war protest, that is taking a political position and imposing that view on the students.  You are telling the students that they can go to the war protest or not, but that you are not going to be here. Grobsmith said that her position is (and she spoke to Haeger and tried to get as much input as possible) that we are not at liberty to say that for this political reason I choose to cancel class but not for this other political reason. She said that her position is to say that it is not within the administration’s right to tell the faculty to support or not support the war and if a faculty member takes an entire class period to discuss the implication of war, it would be appropriate. But the canceling of class makes that decision for the student and that is what we have to be concerned about. She said that the faculty member was one of apparently many faculty who cancelled class that day. She was not informed except in a very few instances of faculty who cancelled their classes and she asked the Dean to explain to that faculty member that we could not do that because that was assuming a non neutral position politically.

There was some concern among senators about the Provost’s position and discussion about the appropriateness of moving locus of discussion to other sites to engage the students in discussion. The provost said that was appropriate and useful for engaging the students. She also noted that we live in a time of great pressure and accountability and it is difficult to respond to a parent, regent or governor when they question why NAU is canceling classes on this day when we have many students currently serving in the military. She said it is important to communicate the right message. 

Comments from the Provost:

Provost Grobsmith reported on the upcoming dissolvent of the College of Ecosystems, Science and Management. She said that the plan has been approved by the chairs and a final version of the plan will be distributed tomorrow. A motion was made and seconded to approve the change contingent on agreement from CESM and all involved parties. Motion approved. Grobsmith also reported that a new Dean has been hired for the College of Engineering; all new courses have been approved by ABOR and the Masters of the Teaching of Spanish was also approved.

Other Business:

The External Relations Council has been recreated as a subcommittee and approved by the FSEC.

Volunteers for the summer senate were recruited.

Vice-President Marcus Ford noted that the current proposal for faculty salaries does not move us forward in relation to our peer institutions. He commented that an increase in salaries is vital for the institution’s health and those increases cannot be token: they need to be significant. He made a motion that the senate make a resolution stating that faculty salaries be given the highest priority and that we support the substantial increases as proposed by the faculty. Motion was seconded. President Haeger asked that we come to the May 5th presentation on the budget so that we understand the ramifications. Senator Barry Lutz and others commented that it would be irresponsible to support his motion without all the facts. There was discussion about the seriousness of the situation. The question was called and the motion was approved.

Meeting adjourned 
